
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F603480

AUBREY INGRAM CLAIMANT

ROLL OFF SERVICE, INC. RESPONDENT

CANNON COCHRAN MANAGEMENT SERVICES, INC. RESPONDENT
CARRIER

OPINION FILED OCTOBER 30, 2009

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in
Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EVELYN BROOKS, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by MICHAEL RYBURN, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On August 4, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on February 26, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on February 27, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On March 18, 2006, the relationship of employee-employer-

carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to left knee on

March 18, 2006.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$487 for temporary total disability and $365 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical benefits for the left knee.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“On March 18, 2006 the claimant injured his
left knee when he slipped in oil and fell on
his knee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“This claim was accepted.  The claimant
injured his right knee and has received the
appropriate benefits.  The healing period
ended on 8-15-06.  The treatment suggested by
Dr. Chris Arnold is not reasonable, necessary,
or related to the accident.  The statute of
limitations bars any benefits other than
additional medical treatment.”

The claimant is a fifty-four-year-old male who was employed by

the respondent to perform equipment maintenance and operation.  On

March 18, 2006, the claimant slipped and fell on an oil spill.  He

suffered an admittedly compensable injury to his left knee at that

time.  On April 10, 2006, the claimant underwent a left knee

arthroscopy, partial medial meniscectomy, chondroplasty of the

medial femoral condyle which was performed by Dr. Ray Mitchell.

This surgery was a result of the claimant’s admittedly compensable

left knee injury.  On April 20, 2006, the claimant was seen post

surgery by Dr. Mitchell.  In part, the clinic note from that visit

reflects the following: “I went over his pictures with him and

showed him his torn cartilage.  He is doing well.  He has good
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motion, but still limps when he walks and wants to do therapy for

a couple of weeks to strengthen.  I have made him an appointment

today.”

On May 22, 2006, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Mitchell.

A clinic note from that visit, in part, reflects the following:

“Jay is having buckling episodes of his knee.  It is probably

related to weakness.  He has had three of them that have caused him

to fall.  I don’t think he is ready for regular duty at work, but

I think he probably will be in a month.”  On June 19, 2006, the

claimant was again seen by Dr. Mitchell.  A clinic note from that

visit, in part, reflects the following: “He is still doing therapy

and he is still having giving away episodes.  He relates this to

the fall he took in therapy and with his daughter in the park, two

separate episodes have happened.  He says that he just feels that

something is not right in there, something is really popping and

giving way.” 

On July 18, 2006, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Mitchell.

The clinic note from that visit reflects the following: “Jay Ingram

is back.  His follow up MRI looked great.  I would recommend that

he resume his usual activities.  The giving away episodes he has

are related to his obesity and leg weakness.  I have told him how

to alleviate both of those problems if he chooses to do so.”

On August 15, 2006, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Mitchell and the clinic note from that date reveals the following:

“Jay Ingram is back today.  Jay is walking
normally.  He says that he still has more
giving way episodes than he thinks he should.
He is, as I understand it, set up to have a
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second opinion regarding his knee.  I told him
that I think that is fine.  With Jay’s history
he seems to having trouble trusting opinions
from folks.  He has had a number of second
opinions throughout his career in the manual
type labor that he does.  I think his knee is
doing quite well in terms of his walking and
function.  He doesn’t seem to be having any
discomfort.  I have told him that if he goes
to get a second opinion, I think he should get
a copy of his last MRI, and I have given him a
copy of the report.  He is going to stop by
MRI today and get a disk.  I would be happy to
see him back if anything comes back that I
could help him with.  I released him at this
time.  He has a 2% partial permanent
impairment to his knee secondary to
meniscectomy.”

On April 2, 2007, the claimant was granted a change of

physician from Dr. Mitchell to Dr. Chris Arnold.  On May 8, 2007,

the claimant was seen by Dr. Arnold regarding his left knee pain.

A clinic note from that visit reveals the following: 

“I think he has a chondral defect.  He has
failed therapy, anti-inflammatories and I
think the next step would be an injection and
giving him six weeks.  If he is not better at
that time, I would recommend scoping the knee.
He would like to have the knee scoped however
he does agree to aggressive treatment for one
month.  Risks were discussed with the patient
including but not limited to an infection,
damage to the nerves/vessels/tendons, skin
changes, skin atrophy, etc.  The patient
understands and would like to proceed.  After
strict sterile prep. the left knee of injected
with 80 mg Methylprednisolone/3cc 2%
Lidocaine.  We will give him one month and if
he is better, we will continue with
observation.  If not, we will scope the knee.
He understands it could be a negative scope.
The risks of the procedure were discussed with
the patient including but not limited to an
infection, damage to nerves/vessels/tendons,
persistent symptoms, stiffness, weakness,
blood clot, heart/lung problems, need for
further surgery, worsening pain, worsening
symptoms, compartment syndrome, loss of limb,
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stroke, wound healing problems, fracture,
dislocation, death, etc. he understands and
would like to proceed.”

The claimant is then seen by Dr. Arnold again on April 23,

2009.  A clinic note from that visit revealed the following:

“Aubrey follows up today.  It has been two
years since I saw him.  He had a work injury.
He slipped on a wet floor and had a left knee
injury.  He had a left knee scope by Dr.
Mitchell including medial meniscectomy and
chondroplasty of the medial femoral condyle in
April 2006.  He was seen in my office and I
thought he had a new chondral defect.  I
injected his knee.  This offered no relief.
He has continued to be quite symptomatic.  He
follows up today and wants to have his knee
scoped.  He had an MRI which is status post
medial meniscectomy and joint effusion.  He
has mechanical signs and symptoms about his
left knee.  He does state that he thinks that
after he and his surgery he was in physical
therapy, his knee gave way and he fell.  He
has had persistent mechanical signs since
then.  I saw him once and recommended a scope
after he failed the shot.  He has not been
approved for this.”

The clinic note further stated:

“He has more mechanical than arthritic signs
and symptoms.  He did have some chondral
changes at the time of his arthroscopy per Dr.
Mitchell.  I think he has a new chondral
defect.  He has failed therapy, anti-
inflammatories and corticosteroid injection.
I discussed further options with him regarding
continued observation versus repeat injection
versus Viscosupplementation versus a scope.  I
think the next appropriate step would be to
scope the knee.  He is going to try to get
this approved by Worker’s Compensation.  If we
do scope it, there are risks of infection,
damage to nerves/vessels/tendons, persistent
symptoms, stiffness, weakness, blood clot,
heart/lung problems, need for further surgery,
worsening pain, worsening symptoms,
compartment syndrome, fracture, dislocation,
loss of limb, stroke, wound healing problems,
death, etc.  He understands and wishes to
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proceed.  We will try to get him approved.  He
understands I cannot rule out anything else
atypical.  He understands ti may come to
further treatment with regard to the
arthritis.”

On May 9, 2009, Dr. Arnold wrote a letter to the claimant’s

attorney which stated, “In response to your recent inquiry

regarding Aubrey Ingram, I do believe that based on this

examination in 2007 and as well as that on April 23, 2009, that he

does have a new chondral defect but it is related to his original

knee injury.  I feel like it is more likely than not a progression

of his original injury in 2006.”

The claimant in this matter requested that he be allowed to

obtain the medical treatment that Dr. Arnold has set forth from the

2009 visit. 

We must now decide if the additional medical treatment sought

by the claimant is reasonable and necessary medical treatment as it

relates to his admittedly compensable injury.

It is clear from the medical records, from the claimant’s

August 15, 2006, office visit, that Dr. Mitchell did not believe

that the claimant needed further treatment.  However, Dr. Mitchell

does encourage the claimant to receive a second opinion.  The

claimant also consistently, through out the medical records of Dr.

Mitchell, complain of weakness and his knee “giving way.”

Dr. Arnold’s April 23, 2009, exam of the claimant is much more

recent in time and since Dr. Arnold also saw the claimant in May

2007, he has the benefit of observing the claimant’s knee over a

long period of time.
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Dr. Arnold’s letter of May 9, 2009, stated, “...he does have

a new chondral defect but it is related to his original knee

injury.  I feel like it is more likely than not a progression of

his initial injury in 2006.”

After a review of all medical evidence and testimony in this

matter, I agree with Dr. Arnold in that the claimant’s current left

knee difficulties are related to his admittedly compensable injury.

The treatment that Dr. Arnold has offered the claimant is

reasonable and necessary medical treatment for his admittedly

compensable injury.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on February 26, 2009, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed February 27, 2009, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the additional medical treatment offered by Dr. Arnold is

reasonable and necessary medical treatment for his compensable left

knee difficulties.
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3. The respondents shall bear the cost of that treatment and

related diagnostic testing.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the cost of the claimant’s

reasonable and necessary medical treatment ordered by Dr. Arnold.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


